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one year and a value of $7.00 or more for tools, material and stationary." Id. The revised policy 

also contains a very detailed process through which warehouse personnel and supervisors track 

and mark all S&WB property. Id.

B. Sale of Scrap Metal and S& WB Policies

As with prior cases involving identical allegations, many of the underlying facts are not in 

dispute. The Commission does point out, however, that the Appellant developed the factual record 

in the instant appeal in a far more detailed manner than others. 

On or about December 2016, William A. Bonney, the Deputy Inspector General for 

Investigations, initiated an investigation into S& WB employees who were selling scrap metal to 

local scrap yards. (Tr. at 9: 19-10:6). Mr. Bonney began his investigation by comparing a list of 

S& WB employees to a database that tracked the names of individuals selling scrap metal to local 

scrap yards. Id. at 10: 10-25. In total, Mr. Bonney found approximately sixty instances where a 

S&WB employee had sold some amount of metal to a scrap yard. Id. at 26:7-10. From that 

number, the Office of the Inspector General (hereinafter "OIG"), focused on twenty S&WB 

employees who appeared to have sold the most "red brass." Id. at 26:11-15. Appellant was one 

of the twenty employees. 

Appellant began working for the S&WB on July 3, 1995 as a laborer and rose through the 

ranks of the Networks Division to become a Networks Senior Maintenance Technician II. (H.E. 

Exh. 1). As a Senior Maintenance Technician II, Appellant was responsible for the supervision of 

several other employees. He began his work day by reporting to the S& WB facility located at 

2900 Peoples A venue where he would receive his work orders. He would then determine 

the equipment and materials needed to complete the work order and requisition such equipment 

and materials from the warehouse. (Tr. at 195:20-196:25). 
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